To the Committee on the Rights of the Child

Center for Human Rights, Palais des Nations, CH-1211 Geneva 10, Switzerland.

Russian NGOs’ Comments to Russia’s State Reply 

directed to the Committee on the Rights of the Child on 29.08.2005 as an Answer to Committee's List of Issues (CRC/C/Q/RUS/3, 10.06.2005) to be taken up in connection with the consideration of  the third periodic report of RUSSIAN FEDERATION (CRC/C/125/Add.5) 

Accompanying Letter

26 September, 2005

Dear Members of the Committee!

With this we submit for your attention the Comments to Russia’s State Reply to Committee’s List of Issues. We want also to outline some events which took place after the Committee’s Pre-sessional Meeting on 7 June dedicated to presentation of the Russian NGOs “Alternative Report - 2005”. This Report we published as a book in Russian in May 2005 and it proved to be strongly demanded by different top authorities, including the request for 40 books by the Ministry of Health Care and Social Development responsible for the preparatory work to the “Russian” Session of the Committee on 28 September 2005.

Earlier this year the same Ministry drafted the “National Plan of Actions in the Interests of Children to the Year 2010 in the Russian Federation” which is supposed to be sanctioned by the Decree of Russian President. There were plenty of critical discussions of this Plan, in particular organized by Ella Pamfilova, Chairperson of “The Council on Human Rights and Civil Society Development under President of Russian Federation” and of All-Russian Union of Non-Governmental Organizations “Civil Society – for Russia’s Children”. The practically common view of representatives of many NGOs and expressed in responses of different State officials (shared to our knowledge by authors of the Plan as well) was that this Plan, which is just a List of wishful priorities, must be supplemented with another List of concrete practical measures. On the request of Ella Pamfilova during June-August 2005 the Working Group formed in All-Russian Union “Civil Society – for Russia’s Children” drafted the “Proposals of the Measures on Realization of  the National Plan of Actions in the Interests of Children to the Year 2010 in the Russian Federation”
 (four from six members of this Working Group are co-authors of the “Alternative Report - 2005”). This 15-pages document was widely discussed by Russian NGOs community, it is prepared for publication and it is already submitted to different top authorities, including the Russian Delegation to Geneva. These “Proposals” are essentially based upon recommendations of the UN Committee on the Right of the Child. We supplied it with the following epigraph: “Demographic and other statistical data show that Russia pays terrible price for non-fulfillment of recommendations of UN Committee on the Rights of the Child” (quotation from the “Alternative Report – 2005”). These “Proposals” include specific measures, including the immediate ones targeted at: establishing of juvenile justice; establishing by the Federal Law of the obligatory minimal federal standards of social and other services provided to children, including the obligatory standards of work of municipalities in protecting rights of children living at their territory; quick adoption of the long waiting amendments to the Family Code of Russia which will permit essentially strengthen the possibilities of local authorities to fulfill this obligatory social work; implementation of State Program of reforming of children institutions of the permanent institutional care into the Family Placement Services; developing of inclusive education and providing education to every child; developing of systems of regional children’s Ombudsmen and of public inspectorate for observance of rights of children; adopting laws stimulating the involvement of Civil Society to the social work in the interests of children, etc.

On 6 September 2005 Deputy Minister of Health Care and Social Development Aleksandra Levitskaya asked for personal Meeting with representatives of Coalition of NGOs – authors of the “Alternative Report - 2005”. This was very interested and hopefully promising 2,5 hours discussion; we passed to Deputy Minister the above named “Proposals”.

On 12 September “Alternative Report Coalition”, with support of the UN Information Center in Moscow, organized Round Table and Press-Conference dedicated to the forthcoming “Russian Day” in Geneva; the “Alternative Report - 2005” was there again presented. Among other authorities participating in the Round Table there was Olga Sharapova, Director of Department of Medical-Social Problems of Family, Motherhood and Childhood of the Ministry of Health Care and Social Development, who will Chair Russian Delegation in Geneva on 28 September. Carel de Rooy, UNICEF Representative in the Russian Federation and Republic of Belarus, was an invited speaker at the Round Table. The main topic of this Round Table (as well as of our discussion with Deputy Minister on 6 September, and of many other discussions) was the analyses of roots of non-fulfillment by Russia of recommendations given by Committee on the Rights of the Child. (There was good media coverage of this Round Table, including the Article in Governmental “Russian Newspaper”, 13.09.2005, with a sub-title saying about Russia’s non-fulfillment of its international obligations in protecting of childhood). 

On 15 September Olga Sharapova invited members of the Alternative Report Coalition to take part in her Meeting with Chief of Department of the Ministry of Education and Science Sergei Apatenko (who also attentively studied “Alternative Report - 2005”). This Meeting was an attempt to unite efforts in resolving one of the most painful problems of organization of education of strongly disabled children – inmates of internats for mentally disabled children. We all agreed that according to Convention of the Rights of the Child, the Russian Constitution and the Law there must be no “uneducatable” children; the concrete common steps of two Ministries were outlined to resolve the problem. However paradoxically 6 days later, on 21 September, Governmental “Russian Newspaper” published an official Order #535, from 22.08.2005, of the Ministry of Health Care and Social Development where again children are permitted to be traditionally stamped as “incapable of learning”. This Order #535, from 22.08.2005, was prepared by another Department of the Ministry (“Department of Development of Social Protection”, Director Anatoly Osadchikh) which supposedly has no duties connected with reporting to the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child.

This seemingly small event very clearly shows the mechanism of “insisting”, during many-years, non-fulfillment by Russia of the CRC recommendations. We also inform that we gave possibility to Chair of Russia’s Delegation to Geneva to be acquainted with main ideas of these NGOs’ Comments, including the strong criticism expressed in the previous paragraph.

On behalf of NGOs - authors of the “Alternative Report – 2005”:

Boris Altshuler, 

Head of the “Right of the Child” NGO;

Sergei Koloskov, 

President of the “Down’s Syndrome Association”;

Oleg Zykov,  

President of “No to Alcoholism and Drug Addiction”, Russian Charitable Foundation.

Contact: Russia, Moscow, 119019, Novyi Arbat st., of. 19-18, 19-20;

Tel.: (7-095) 291-5872; tel/fax: 291-9176;

e-mail: right-child@mtu-net.ru   &   altshuler@mtu-net.ru
Web-site: www.pravorebenka.narod.ru
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD

Russian NGOs’ Comments 

to Russia’s State Reply directed to CRC on 29.08.2005 as an Answer to Committee's  

List of Issues (CRC/C/Q/RUS/3, 10.06.2005) to be taken up in connection with the consideration 

of  the third periodic report of RUSSIAN FEDERATION (CRC/C/125/Add.5) 

Comments to Question No. 1 of Part I-A:

In addition to data of this Answer we inform that in September 2005 Russian Statistical Agency published following demographic data for the first 6 months of 2005:

· population of Russia again decreased by 412.000 people;

· 721.900 babies were born;

· 1.184.200 people died;

· there were 84.500 immigrants;

· the average ratio (number of died ones / number of born ones) is 1,6; but in 25 regions of Russia this ratio comes to 2 or even 3.

Comments to Question No. 4 of Part I-A:

Two first two Tables of the Answer to this Question give information about children officially recognized as disabled ones; whereas the third Table in this Answer shows data about much more wide category of children called “children with limited possibilities of health” (which embrace the notion of disabled child). The notion of “children with limited possibilities of health” is not determined by the Law; it was introduced by the administrative decisions, general number of these children is not shown in the Annual State Reports on Children in Russian Federation. However in the Decision of the Ministry of Education, dated 09.02.1999, “On psychological-pedagogical and social rehabilitation of persons with limited possibilities of health” it is said: “At present from 34,5 millions of children living in Russian Federation there are 4,5%, i.e. 1,6 millions, from the category of children with limited possibilities because of different deviations in their health, who need special education corresponding to their special educational needs. Those are children with violations of perception (of hearing and of seeing), with violations of the ‘support-moving’ system, mentally disabled (including deeply mentally disabled ones), children with delay in psychic development, with disorder of emotional-volitional sphere, with heavy violations of speech, and also children with complex, combined violations in their development”. To compare with above named figure 1,6 millions, the number of officially registered disabled children in 1999 was equal to 592,2 thousands.

State Answer does not clarify Question # 4-a (about number of disabled children living with parents). To estimate this figure it is necessary to subtract from general number of disabled children (583.550 in the year 2004 – see Table 1 of the Answer) the number of inmates of social internats for disabled children (about 30.000), number of small disabled children in Baby Homes (about 5.000), unknown, but not too big, number of disabled children above 4 years in ordinary Orphanages, and some part of number of disabled pupils of “auxiliary” schools-internats (not more than 50.000 – see Third Periodic Report, item 194, cf. in the sub-chapter “Inclusive education, auxiliary schools and corrective classes” of the “Alternative Report - 2005”). Thus number of disabled children living with parents in Russia is about 0,5 million; and even more children with limited possibilities of health who are not officially recognized as disabled ones are also living with their parents (however 188.700 from them live permanently in “auxiliary” school-internats, data for the year 2003 – see “Alternative Report - 2003”).

Second Table in the Answer to Question # 4 gives important figure of disabled children enrolled in the Lists of ordinary schools (141.700 visiting schools and 40.100 studying at home). Also from general figure of 247.800 children with limited possibilities of health who study in special schools for such children (see Table # 3) there are about 20%, i.e. 50.000, of disabled children. Independent investigations show that from 197.000 (see Table # 3 of the Answer to Question # 4) pupils of special classes in ordinary schools there is only about 1%, i.e. 2.000, of disabled children. To sum up: general number of disabled children receiving education in Russia is about 235.000. Thus about 200.000 of children of school age officially recognized as disabled ones do not receive any education (30.000 of them are living in internats for mentally disabled children).

Comments to the Question No. 6  of Part I-A:

In the Answer to Question # 6 (on disaggregated data on education) the Table “Number of pupils of State and municipal day-time educational institutions in the Russian Federation, in gender and age categories” shows in particular the number of pupils of 7-15 years (i.e. of 1-9 forms which according to Russian Law and Constitution embrace the general compulsory education). However the elementary summing up of the figures given in this Table results in common figure of these pupils (boys and girls of the age 7-15) in the year 2004 equal to 13,543 millions, which is 2,26 millions less than total 15,8 millions of children of this age (this demographic figure is presented in the Table in the Answer to Question # 1). We failed so far to find exact answer why 2,26 millions of Russian children prove to be omitted by the “educational” statistics. But after many discussions, including discussions with people from responsible Ministries, we can suppose that the reason is that plus to many of disabled children and “children with limited possibilities of health” (see in the Comments to Question # 4) there are many of elder children (of the age 11 to 15 years) who simply stop learning because of poverty of the family or in rural regions because the schools are too far from their places of residence. 

Unfortunately we do not possess the disaggregated demographic data about number of children in Russian Federation of the age 7-10 years. This is the age of obligatory elementary primary school. And we may suppose that comparison of this (unknown to us) demographic figure with number of pupils of the age 7-10 years (it is easily calculated from the data of Table in Answer to Question # 6, e.g. in the year 2004 this number is equal to 5,209 millions) will not give the shocking discrepancy, because in Russia the healthy child of the age 7-10 years who does not go to school is really a rear event.

Comments to Question No. 8  of Part I-A:

We supplement the State Answer with data on number of orphaned HIV/AIDS children (Question 8-c): from total number 5823 of children born by AIDS-infected mothers in the year 2003 there were 275 (4,7%) abandoned children. Many of them are living in children hospitals for years because Baby Homes do not want to accept these “dangerous” children. 

Comments to Question No. 1  of Part I-B:

We totally share the opinion of State Answer that problem of organization of education of inmates of internats for mentally disabled children must be resolved. Also we highly appreciated the readiness to resolve this problem which we saw at negotiations on 15 September 2005 in the Ministry of Health Care and Social Development (see above in the Accompanying Letter). And at the same time we express most serious concern in connection with newest Order # 585, from 22.08.2005, of the Ministry of Health Care and Social Development “Classifications and criterions, used in carrying out of the medical-social expertise of citizens…” where again are established notions permitting segregation with regards to education: “2 degree – capability of learning only in special schools…”, “3 degree – incapability of learning”. This legally illiterate and practically cruel Order was prepared by the “Department of Development of Social Protection” of the Ministry of Health Care and Social Development.
And the same “Department of Development of Social Protection” is now responsible for amending the "Federal List of rehabilitation actions, means of rehabilitation and the services given to the disabled person" introduced by Decree of the Government of Russia # 1343-p on 21.10.2004. This “Federal List” was strongly criticized in the “Alternative Report - 2005” and Deputy Minister Aleksandra Levitskaya said at our Meeting on 6 September 2005 (see above in the Accompanying Letter) that the proposal of the “Alternative Report - 2005” (# 14 in Concluding Chapter “Our Proposals”) to improve this “Federal List” may be easily realized. She informed that this work is already done by “Department of Development of Social Protection” of the Ministry. Finally we do not expect good results of this work of “Department of Development of Social Protection” and insist that experts of profile NGOs – authors of “Alternative Report - 2005” (“Down’s Syndrome Association” and “Center for Curative Pedagogic”) be invited to take part in drafting the improvements to the “Federal List…”.

Comments to Question No. 2  of Part I-B:

Some influential members of State Duma (Parliament) said recently that first bill on juvenile justice will be considered by State Duma in Autumn. The newest event is the opening in September 2005 of one more specialized Juvenile Court in the town Shakhty in Rostov Region (this is second Juvenile Court in Russia). Also on 20 July 2005 Deputy Prosecutor General Sergei Fridinskyi directed to all regional Prosecutors the Instructive Letter where he writes about successes of Juvenile Justice in Rostov Region and recommends to support the specialized justice for minors.

About the “decentralizing” Federal Law # 122: everybody agrees that without obligatory federal standards the legal space of protection of rights of children in Russia will decay. In the Ministry of Health Care and Social Development we were assured that the Draft-Law on such social standards is now elaborated in the Ministry. At the same time we heard quite pessimistic opinions about the quality of this Draft-Law. Also Deputy Minister of Health Care and Social Development Alexandra Levitskaya said at our Meeting on 6 September that “it will be very difficult to oppose the strategic idea of decentralization reform”.

Attempts to amend the Adoption Act: One of the first Decisions of State Duma when it began its Autumn Session after vacations in beginning of September was the Appeal to the Government with Demand to stipulate the international adoption from Russia by inter-Governmental “bilateral agreements” (which in practice would be equivalent to full moratorium since Russia did not ratify yet Hague Convention). Happily this Letter of State Duma to Government is not a Law but just a recommendation not obligatory for fulfillment. The optimistic event was the vote in State Duma on 9 September when MP representing the State Duma Committee on the Affairs of Women, Family and Children proposed to pass the Law establishing moratorium to international adoption from Russia; this proposal was rejected by overwhelming majority of Parliament.

Comments to Part III:

In the end of the Answer to Part III of Questions it is said about Draft-Law targeted at activating the prevention work of guardianship and trusteeship bodies of municipal authorities. This Draft-Law # 184675-4 “On Guardianship and Trusteeship” was in the end of June 2005 officially submitted to the Council of State Duma by the State Duma Committee on Affairs of Women, Family and Children. Unfortunately this long-awaited Draft-Law proves to be severely destructive and does not resolve any of heavy problems in organization of work of municipal authorities with problem children and families. Ministry of Education and Science already directed to the Government its negative Conclusion to this Draft-Law.

Additional Comments about investigation of Beslan terrorist act:

At the anniversary of this tragedy, on 2 September 2005, President Putin received in Kremlin some mothers of perished children representing the organization “Mothers of Beslan”. They informed President about plenty of facts demonstrating the unwillingness of investigation to find truth. Next day after this Meeting President Putin ordered to Prosecutor General of Russia to form new team of investigators. Thus it was admitted at the top level that investigation done during the year was not satisfactory. The new team is actively working now in Beslan and it is promised that it will finish the investigation before December. Parliamentary Commission also declared that it will not publicize the results of its work before the 1 of December 2005.
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Russian non-governmental organizations:

1. Regional NGO “Right of the Child”.
2. “Down’s Syndrome Association”.
3. Regional Charity NGO “Center for Curative Pedagogic”.

4. NAN – “No to Alcoholism and Drug Addiction”, Russian Charitable Foundation.

5. Moscow Center for Prison Reform (MCPR).
6. Committee “Civic Assistance for Refugees and Forced Migrants”.

7. Committee “For the Civil Rights”.

8. “Independent Psychiatric Association of Russia” .

9. S-Petersburg Early Intervention Institute (EII).

� See in Russian at: � HYPERLINK "http://www.pravorebenka.narod.ru" ��www.pravorebenka.narod.ru�
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